
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

June 24, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, June 24, 2020, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  

            Bennett Chotiner
James Helsel

Stephen Libhart



Brian Enterline
Erik Hume

Carolyn Van Newkirk

James Gross
 
William Leonard
Nelva Wright
Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Kevin Gold (Pillar & Aught), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety),   and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve three Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the May 27, 2020 Board Meeting 
2. Century Engineering/Third Amendment to Sublease

3. Perfectly Pennsylvania Lease Renewal Option

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and was approved with a Roll Call vote.  Board members Mr. Enterline, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Ms. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright voted in favor of the motion.  Mr. Chotiner did not cast a vote.
Executive Committee:  No items.
Airport Operations:

a)
Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3, Change Order 1, FCRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of Change Order #1 to New Enterprise Stone and Lime in an amount of $70,029 to restore the aggregate surface material, thereby increasing their total contract value from $738,470 to $808,499.  In 2019 Kinsley Construction completed subgrade work and then placed an aggregate base course.  The 2020 project is installing electrical infrastructure for taxiway lights and will place asphalt pavement on the surface prepared by Kinsley.  Some risk and potential problems were anticipated because the partially completed project would sit exposed to the elements at an unattended airport throughout the winter between the two construction seasons.  The surface prepared by Kinsley was disturbed by unauthorized vehicle traffic which caused segregation of the aggregate and fines.  After review by the project team, the design engineer recommends that 100% of the aggregate surface be restored.  Some new aggregate material will be added to replace lost fines and to bring the surface to the design elevations.  Some additional survey is required, as well as 21 additional calendar days are added to the contract.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Van Newkirk  to approve the award of Change Order #1 to New Enterprise Stone and Lime of Chambersburg, Pennsylvania in an amount of $70,029 to restore the aggregate surface material, thereby increasing its total contract value from $738,470 to $808,499, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign all contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and approved with a Roll Call Vote. Board members Mr. Enterline, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Ms. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright voted in favor of the motion.  Mr. Chotiner did not cast a vote. 

b)
Uniform Services Contract:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Cintas, Inc. in an amount of $12,731.80 per year for the services of supplying and laundering uniforms for maintenance employees.  The total contract cost is $38,195.40.  SARAA and Cintas are now completing a three-year agreement where Cintas provided uniforms to maintenance employees at both HIA and Capital City Executive Airport at an annual cost of $13,506.46 per year. This contract is entirely paid by airport operating funds.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the award of a contract to Cintas, Inc., of York Pennsylvania in an amount of $12,731.80 per year, or a total of $38,195.40 for three years, for the services of supplying and laundering uniforms for maintenance employees at HIA and Capital City Executive Airport, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Wright and approved with a Roll Call Vote.   Board members Mr. Enterline, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Ms. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright votes in favor of the motion.  Mr. Chotiner did not cast a vote.

c)
Copier Contract Extension:  Mr. Edwards stated that this is to approve the award of a thirty-nine month contract extension to Fraser Advanced Information Systems in an amount of $68,552.30 ($21,103.47 annually) for the lease of five copiers and a maintenance agreement.  SARAA will be completing a 60-month contract with Fraser Advanced Information Systems on September 22, 2020.  The copiers proposed are the existing copiers on the current contract with the exception of one.  This proposal would offer an annual savings of $3,082.69 over the previous contract.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board approve the award of a thirty-nine month contract extension to Fraser Advanced Information Systems of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania in an amount of $68,552.30 ($21,103.47 annually) for the Lease of five copiers and a maintenance agreement, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract an related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and approved with a Roll Call Vote.  Board members Mr. Enterline, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Ms. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright voted in favor of the motion.  Mr. Chotiner did not cast a vote.

d)
Gettysburg Operating Agreement:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with DB Services (or related entity) for use of the hangar to perform aircraft maintenance at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The agreement will be with Dan Blouch, an A&P mechanic with military aircraft experience.  SARAA is proposing the following terms:  

Term:  6 months from execution, automatically renewing for another 6 months unless either party objects, with a 60-day cancellation by either party.


Facility:  Exclusive use of the main hangar facility in “as-is” condition.  


Permitted Activity:  General aircraft maintenance.


Rent:  No fixed rent.  Mr. Blouch will reimburse SARAA for all utilities.  Any commercial activity will be subject to 3.5% of gross revenues as rent to SARAA, and any fuel sales will be subject to a SARAA fuel-flowage fee of $0.06.


Insurance and Licenses:  The business will be required to carry $1MM aircraft liability, $2MM Aviation General Liability, workers comp, etc.  SARAA will also require a personal guarantee regarding environmental liability.  

The final agreement will be reviewed by SARAA Counsel.

Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute an operating agreement with DB Services (or related entity) for use of the hangar to perform aircraft maintenance at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Enterline and approved with a Roll Call vote.  Board members, Mr. Enterline, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Ms. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright voted in favor of the motion.  Mr. Chotiner did not cast a vote.  
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through May):   Mr. Edwards reported that Total Operating Revenues are down $3.5 million YTD.  Total Operating Expenses are down $1.2 million YTD.  Total Airline Revenues were down 9.3% YTD compared to budget.  The Parking Revenues for May were $56,026 vs. the budgeted amount of $831,258, or down 93.3%.  Parking is down 49.7% YTD.  May Rents are up 1.8%, and up 4.5% YTD.  YTD Total Operating Revenues are $9.4 million vs. the budgeted amount of $13 million.  Total Operating Expenses are 14.5% below budget YTD.  Net Operating Revenue YTD was $2.4 million, down 48.6%.  The CARES Act Grant Funds received was $3.3 million.  The variance to budget is $2,051,963. The bond coverage ratio is 1.01, compared to the requirement of 1.25.  On the Sales & Revenue Summary Report, there is a 45.25% decline in enplaned passengers YTD.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is down almost 45.16% YTD.  Rental Car Sales were down 42.09%.  Total Variable Revenue is down 38.76% YTD.  On the Fuel Flowage report, Total Gallons for May was down 69.31%, and down 23.63% YTD.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, Allegiant paid $64,629 of their $237,059 amount due in the over 90-day balance.  The car rental company numbers have been adjusted for the MAGs, and Hertz has filed for bankruptcy protection under Chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code.  
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   The contractor resumed work on May 26th and completed installation of access roads on top of the dike and at the base of the dike on the airside.  The contractor has also restored approximately 3,000 feet of toe road on the riverside of the dike.  Work will continue through 2020 and 2021.
Airport Drive, HIA:  Phase 2 paving at the east and west ends of the roadway will occur later this summer.  The construction manager is reaching out to Hempt Brothers to determine scheduling.
Snow Removal Equipment, HIA: Two international dump trucks with plows are scheduled to be delivered to HIA in July.  MB Companies will deliver the two tow-behind brooms in July.
Airport Rescue and Firefighting Truck:  The vehicle is expected to roll off the production line in mid-July and proceed into inspection and testing.  Delivery is expected in August or early September.

FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  The contractor began work on May 4th and has connected the new taxiway to Taxiway D.  The contractor continues to work on installing electrical infrastructure to support new taxiway lights.  Paving operations are planned for mid-July.
Major Projects in Design:

Cargo Apron Expansion, HIA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  This project will be bid in early 2021.  

Demolition of Buildings 26 and 96, HIA:  Preparation of bid documents continues.  This project will be advertised for bid in late August 2020.

South Apron Construction, Phase 1, GRA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  A meeting is scheduled with Cumberland Township Board Commissioners on July 23rd to seek zoning change.  The project will be bid in early 2021.

PennDOT Project to Rehabilitate Ann Street Bridge:  A weekend bridge closure and detour is tentatively scheduled for June 27th and June 28th to apply epoxy overlay to the deck.  This schedule is weather dependent.  
Enplanement Report;
Mr. Edwards reported that YTD CXY operations totaled 7,281, down 21.7% vs. YTD 2019.  YTD MDT operations totaled 15,878, down 17.1% vs. YTD 2019.  Air Cargo Tonnage for May 2020 was down 15.1% vs. May 2019.  YTD air cargo was down 13.0%.  May 2020 enplanements totaled 8,499-- down 88% vs. May 2019, and up 51% vs the May revised forecast.  On June 18, 2020, MDT served 23% of same day 2019 traffic.  The nation was at 19%.  Since April 1, MDT enplanements are down 122,000 vs. 2019 (91%).  Enplanements (23% of 2019) are coming back faster than parking revenue (just 16% of 2019).  Since April 1, SARAA parking revenue is below budget by 95% or $1.6 million.  The airlines at MDT will offer 83% more departing seats for sale in July vs. June.     
Business Development and Marketing Update:   An eight-week $50,000 online, radio, outdoor and social media advertising campaign began on Monday, June 15th.  There was recently updated parking messaging to more aggressively promote the temporary $10 daily garage rate.  
Looking Ahead/Monitoring Concerns:   The current projections are trending toward 325,000 2020 enplanements.  There are several monitoring concerns.  Fifty-five percent of potential travelers will wait at least six months before boarding a flight.  Many schools and colleges will start the 2020-21 school year early (in mid-August).  Many corporations are saying business travel will return after Labor Day or early October.  Airline CARES money restrictions end September 30th.  Some airlines say they will be much smaller in the 4th quarter, 2020.
Advocacy Discussion:  Mr. Leonard said that the advocacy discussion was removed from the agenda.  Mr. Helsel responded that he made the decision to remove this from the Board agenda.  Mr. Leonard expressed his concern that a decision needs to be made and voted on by the Board. He suggested that the Advocacy Committee meet and decide whether to make a selection or table this until another time.  It was agreed that this matter would be brought to the Board for a vote at the July 29th Board meeting.

Executive Session:

Mr. Helsel convened an Executive Session at 8:51 a.m. to discuss a Conflict of Interest matter.

Mr. Helsel reconvened the public meeting at 9:05 a.m.  The following action was taken resulting from the Executive Session:

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board waive the conflict of interest regarding Post & Schell’s representation of Hertz in an unrelated workers compensation matter, and Post & Schell’s representation of SARAA’s interests in the Hertz bankruptcy proceedings.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Hume and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  Mr. Enterline was not present when this vote was taken.
Board Member Comments:

Ms. Wright:  Ms. Wright suggested making a statement of support regarding recent social events such as Black Lives Matter, LGBTQ and DACA.  She also said that staff is doing a great job.
Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner congratulated the SARAA staff for their efforts in such difficult times.

Mr. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk said that the recent communication from SARAA staff to the GA airports concerning SARAA’s situation was very much appreciated.  She suggested that it is now time for another communication to the GA airports.  She also suggested that information on minority contractors should be presented at the July or August meetings.
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, July 29, 2020, 8:00 a.m. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:16 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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